Westmoreland Town Board
Regular Meeting
September 18, 2017
Supervisor Kenneth Eisnor called this meeting to order at 6:32 pm, September 18, 2017 at the Westmoreland Town Hall, 100 Station Road, Westmoreland, New York.  Present at this meeting are Councilpersons Burton Seymour Jr., Hubert Pritchard, Charles Hebbard and Scott Brown. Also present was Highway Superintendent Carl Eddy, Town Attorney Gregory Mattacola, Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek, Deputy Highway Superintendent Russell Young, Tax Collector Margaret Leone, fifteen (15) high school seniors and eight (8) residents.  Codes Officer Jody Thieme was absent.
Supervisor Eisnor asked all to stand and join him in the Pledge of Allegiance, after which he recessed the regular meeting to allow comments from the floor.
Roger Doyle, President of Little League, advised the Board that Little League has been awarded $25,000.00 from Dick’s Sporting Goods.  Mr. Doyle stated that these funds will be used exclusively to develop the Lowell property little league field and he is attempting to generate additional funding from other sources.  Little League is currently looking for a designer for the new field.  Mr. Doyle requested a meeting with the Town Board to see if the Town is in a position to help financially. 
Mr. Doyle stated that the current field will be fixed to allow for play while the new field is under construction.  He added that the Boy Scouts erected a fence around the grill area at the old field.

Scott Tarkowski, President of the Westmoreland Summer Activities Association stated that the Movie Fun Night held at the Town Park on August 15, 2017 was a great success, with over 200 people in attendance.

Supervisor Eisnor reconvened to the regular session and asked for the Highway Report.

Highway Superintendent Carl Eddy was absent but submitted the following report;
      A)  Cold mix paving and micro paving

      B)   Roadside shouldering and shoulder filling

      C)   Picking up brush

      D)   Roadside mowing – pulling up new road signs

      E)   Culvert work 
Highway Superintendent Eddy stated that there was a single vehicle accident with the bucket truck and the insurance company is going to total it.  The Highway Superintendent asked if the Board wanted to buy it back for $85.00 and then try to recoup our losses by selling the truck.
113 Councilperson Seymour advanced a motion to purchase the bucket truck back from the insurance company for the sum of $85.00 and list it on Auctions International.  Councilperson Pritchard seconded the motion.  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried. 
Councilperson Pritchard asked about the status of the new mower.  Highway Superintendent Eddy replied that it has been working well since the bearing was replaced.

 Councilperson Hebbard asked the Highway Superintendent to explain exactly what was done on Stop 7 Road.  Highway Superintendent Eddy explained that micro-paving consists of laying a ¼ inch layer of asphalt mixed with stone dust over the existing road. Then; once settled the small stones brushed off the top layer.  The Highway Superintendent added the County will then stripe the road. 
Supervisor Eisnor thanked the Highway Superintendent for his report and stated that Codes Officer Jody Thieme is ill but submitted the following report.

	Month
	August-17
	         Building 
	Permits
	 & Septic
	Permits
	 Monthly
	 Report

	Date
	NO.
	Last Name
	First Name
	Address
	Tax Map ID #
	Type Of Permit
	Fee Paid

	8/1/17
	2017-0074
	Ross
	Tracey
	5254 Tudman Rd
	301.000-2-48
	Deck Roof
	25.00

	8/3/17
	
	Teusher
	David
	
	
	Planning Board
	150.00

	8/15/17
	2017-0075
	Lamonica
	Joseph
	6270 Bartlett Rd
	274.000-1-53
	Porch & Roof
	25.00

	8/15/17
	2017-0076
	Green
	Richard
	5904 Bartlett Rd
	289.000-1-35
	Septic
	45.00

	8/17/17
	2017-0077
	Schaller
	Jeffrey
	7355 Rt. 5
	326.000-1-25.3
	Ass. Bldg.
	255.00

	8/17/17
	2017-0027
	Metzger
	Sue
	6231 Cooper St
	313.000-1-30.14
	Deck
	25.00

	8/17/17
	
	Madore
	Richard
	
	
	Planning/ZBA
	150.00

	8/17/17
	
	Miller
	Matthew
	6505 Rt. 5
	325.000-1-58.5
	Planning/ZBA
	150.00

	8/22/17
	
	Hogan
	Darrell
	6909 Norton Ave
	326.000-2-31
	Planning/ZBA
	150.00

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	975.00


The Supervisor then asked for the Assessors report.

Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek reported;
I will be sending any change of address to Sue for the school tax bills. I am starting to get my work put in order to go out on the road. Hope to start next month.   

The Supervisor thanked the Assessor for his report and stated that Ted Flint Water Plant Operator submitted the following Report.
Westmoreland Water District

· Completed monthly & Quarterly sampling requirements – no issues

· Performed several UFPO dig requests and 1 emergency UFPO.

· Performed routine maintenance on the chlorine system. 

· Semi-annual hydrant flushing will be done at the end of September.

· Waiting for Seymour Excavating to schedule a hydrant replacement on the corner of Cooper & Berkshire Drive and a water service hook up on Rt. 233.

· Received word from the Health Department that I have to perform “LT2” water testing again for the next 12 months. Raw water samples have to be taken every 2 weeks and dropped off at the lab for analyzing. This is a costly pain in the neck but mandatory.

Tindal Corners Water District

· Completed monthly & quarterly sampling requirements – no issues.

· Performed several UFPO’s.

Spencer Settlement Water District

· Completed monthly & quarterly sampling requirements – no issues.

· Performed several UFPO’s.

The following report was submitted by Library Clerk Charles Kennelly:
In August we loaned out 880 items, registered five (5) new patrons, and purchased 13 new books, had 1 DVD processed and purchased a case of 8.5 x 11 computer paper for a total of $210.69. Book Club: eleven people met to read and discuss “The Secret Wife”.  Spectrum’s part of the scheduled upgrade for the new 100MB x 10MB internet service was completed on Wednesday 8/23. Mid York finalized the upgrade on Thursday 8/24. The internet service is notably faster.
Attorney Mattacola presented each Board member with a draft of Local Law #1 entitled “Residence of the Codes Enforcement Officer”.  Attorney Mattacola explained this draft is the result of Councilperson Pritchard’s concerns after reading an article stating Codes Enforcement Officers are considered public officials and therefore must be a resident of the Town they serve.  This law would allow the Town to hire a non-resident if the need be.  The Attorney added that many Towns have already passed this a law due to the shortage of Codes Officials. 

Attorney Mattacola advised the Board that he has received a response from the State DOT regarding the Town’s request for a reduced speed limit on NYS Route 233 from the school to NYS Route 5, and for a traffic signal at the NYS Route 233 and South Street intersection.  

The State DOT has agreed to install a traffic signal but does not feel a speed limit reduction is warranted.  During their investigation, however, they did determine that the flashing 25 mph school zone signal needs to be moved 700 feet south of its current location to encompass the middle school.  Attorney Mattacola suggested the Board meet with the school officials and the State DOT to work out the logistics.
The Supervisor thanked the Attorney for his report and asked for the Town Clerks Report.
Town Clerk Jody Burdick reported:
In August, the Town Clerk’s office sold seven (7) new dog licenses and renewed fifty-six (56) individual dog licenses for $438.00.  Of that, $73.00 was sent to the Department of Ag & Markets for New York State’s Dog Population Control Program. The Town Supervisor received $365.00. 

On August 11, 2017, twenty-eight (28) late notices were sent out for dogs due in July 2017.  Renewal notices for sixty (60) dogs due in September were sent out on August 29, 2017.

Decals sales totaled $2,013.00; $1,901.45 was sent to the Department of Agriculture and Markets and the Town received $111.55 in commissions.

There was four (4) marriage license sold for $160.00.  $90.00 was sent to the NYS Department of Health and the Supervisor received $70.00.  

Seven (7) permanent handicapped permits and two (2) temporary permits were issued or renewed during the month.  

Twenty-one (21) certified copies were issued for $210.00.00 and three (3) Peddlers Permits were issued for $75.00.

Five (5) building permits, one (1) septic permit and three (3) Planning Board/Zoning Board referral fees were collected or issued in the month of August totaling $975.00.  
Communications received:

1. US Bankruptcy Court- notice of discharge.

2. New York Rural Water Association- notice of membership increase. 
3. Charter Communications- franchise fee cover letter.
4. NYMIR- Drive to Survive seminar.
5. NYS Department of State- Local Government Innovation Conference November 14, 2017.
Checks received:

1. County of Oneida


Mortgage tax


$   43,760.50

2. Westmoreland Justice Court

July 2017-Justice Bowers
$   10,125.00

3. Verizon Wireless


Tax distribution


$               .02

4. James Jordon



Culvert pipe install

$        300.00

5. Murray Shackleford


Culvert pipe install

$        300.00

6. Westmoreland Justice Court

July2017-Justice Ossont

$      8,457.50              

7. Westmoreland Fire District





$      1,352.15  

8. A. Richard Storey


Culvert pipe installation

$         300.00

9. C.O.C.V.A.C.



Fuel



$      3,351.49

10. County of Oneida


Sales tax


$  316,329.79

11. Cindy St. Onge



Park rental


$            25.00
Councilperson Brown stated that he walked the trail and the contractor did a beautiful job. It is much wider but does have a few roots popping through that could pose a problem.  Supervisor Eisnor stated he would address this with the contractor.  Councilperson Brown suggested the Board consider placing some gates to keep the four wheelers off the trail.
Councilperson Hebbard spoke of the letter C. Jack Dodson sent to the State which included the Town of Kirkland in the water extension project.  After speaking with Mr. Dodson, Councilperson Hebbard conveyed that the letter was notification to the State that the Town of Westmoreland was prepared to proceed with the project and to be placed on the readiness list.  Mr. Dodson left the Town of Kirkland in the project in case they change their mind later; it has no bearing on the project itself.

Councilperson Hebbard stated that there was a small incident at the Town Park where a vehicle was tearing up the grass on either side of the road leading out to the pavilion. As a result, Councilperson Hebbard has advised the maintenance department to open the Park late or shut the Park early if the weather is bad.  The maintenance department has a copy of the sports teams Park schedule and will be accommodated.

Councilperson Hebbard commended Scott Tarkowski on the great job he did with the Fun Movie Night at the Park.

Councilperson Seymour thanked the Board for changing the Board meeting date and announced that the golf tournament made $1,600.00 for the Believe 271 Foundation, an organization that supports firefighters who have developed cancer from fighting fires.
Councilperson Pritchard spoke briefly on proposed Local Law #1 of 2017.

Supervisor Eisnor gave an update on the installation of the MVWA meters.  The Supervisor stated the antenna has been installed on the water tower, the letters to residents have been mailed and installation will start immediately.

Councilperson Pritchard asked about the outcome of the Martin Drive water problem.  Supervisor Eisnor replied that residents now have water.  The residents are looking at a $7,600.00 bill for all the repairs.  The Supervisor has made the residents there aware that the Town is not financially responsible.   Councilperson Hebbard stated that he called Senator Tenney’s office but was advised that because it is a privately owned system, there was nothing they could do.   

Supervisor Eisnor stated that the following letter was received from the Planning Board.

TOWN OF Westmoreland Planning Board

100 Station Road

Westmoreland, NY 13490

September 11, 2017

Westmoreland Town Board

100 Station Road

Westmoreland, NY 13490

To Whom It May Concern,

At their monthly meeting on September 5, 2017, the Planning Board reviewed the Town of Westmoreland Local Law No.1 of the Year 2016.  Due to the lack of consistency of what the Planning Board understood the Town Board was looking to achieve with this new law, the Planning Board would recommend removing Section B, Number 8 which states “Anyone aggrieved by this section, seeking a sign contrary to these regulations, may seek a variance pursuant to Section 180-185” from the Town law.
Removing this statement will mandate all signs abide by the permittable regulations and not allow for variances to be given regarding signage.
Sincerely,

Westmoreland Planning Board Chairman

Attorney Mattacola explained that by law anyone is entitled to apply for a variance of Town Law and you can’t prevent it.  It is the responsibility of the Planning and Zoning Boards to determine if a variance is warranted. 
114 Councilperson Pritchard advanced a motion to proceed with Local Law #1 of 2017; “Residence of the Codes Enforcement Officer”; by setting a public hearing date of October 9, 2017 at 6:00pm.  Councilperson Hebbard seconded the motion.  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.

Supervisor Eisnor distributed the 2018 Preliminary Budget to all Board members and a budget meeting date of September 26, 2017 at 6:00pm was set.

The Supervisor stated that several budget modification were required.

115 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Brown to authorize the transfer of $22,900.00 from A599 Budget Balance to A5132.400 Garage Contractual to cover the cost of the concrete apron.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

116 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Brown, seconded by Councilperson Seymour to authorize the transfer of $12,500.00 from A1990.400 Contingent Account to A1440.400 Engineering Contractual to cover the cost of the Feasibility study completed by C. Jack Dodson.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

117 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Brown to authorize the transfer of $8,138.75 from A1990.400 Continent Account to A8668.400 Grant Writing to cover the cost of the grant writer for the Water Extension.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried. 

Supervisor Eisnor stated there are three landscaping bids submitted for the work around the Town Hall.  The Board reviewed the bids and after a short discussion decided to table this project.  The Supervisor stated he would approach the Highway Department to see if they would be able to do the work.
118 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Seymour, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to approve and place on file the Supervisor, Town Clerk and Codes reports.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

119 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Seymour to approve and place on file the minutes of August 14, 2017, as written.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
120 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Brown, to approve and order paid the claims of the Highway fund, vouchers #230 through #268 totaling $150,544.67.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried. 
121 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Seymour, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to approve and order paid the vouchers of the Water Districts as follows:

Tindal Water District

voucher #11 and #12
which total 
    $  5,279.46
Westmoreland Water District
vouchers #72-#77
which total
    $17,079.92
Spencer Water District

vouchers #12

which total
    $      228.00
All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

122 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to approve and order paid the General Fund vouchers #293 through #322 and #324 (excluding voucher #323), which totals $36,848.81.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
Supervisor stated the first Budget Meeting will be held September 26, 2017 at 6:00 pm, next regular Board meeting is scheduled for October 9, 2017 at 6:30pm and the Public Hearing on Local Law #1 of 2017 will precede the meeting starting at 6:00pm. 
Supervisor Eisnor recessed the regular meeting to allow comments from the floor.

Highway Superintendent Eddy stated that he had the parking lot stripped under a shared services agreement with the Village of New Hartford.  The Town only has to pay for the paint used.  All Board members agreed that the parking lot looks great.
The Supervisor asked for a motion to enter into executive session.

123 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Brown, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to enter into executive session to discuss possible litigation.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.  

At 7:36pm the Board entered into executive session.
At 7:58pm Supervisor Eisnor reconvened to the regular meeting.

124 There being no other business to discuss, a motion was advanced by Councilperson Brown, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to adjourn this meeting.  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried and adjourned this meeting at 7:59 P.M. 
Respectfully submitted,

Jody S. Burdick, Town Clerk
